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The owner of the 793-room Westin Boston Waterfront connected to the Boston Convention & Exhibition Center
passed on an option to build a 350-room expansion next to the hotel because the risk outweighed projected
rewards, according to a company earnings call.

Despite strong Seaport District hotel demand, the projected 2019 opening and funding of a Westin expansion had a
“heightened risk of coinciding with the wrong part of the lodging cycle,” and the investment would be better used for
acquisitions or stock buybacks, Mark Brugger, CEO of DiamondRock Hospitality Co., said in the earnings call last
year.

“… The risk associated with the development warranted a higher return threshold than what we view as
achievable,” Brugger said.

News of DiamondRock’s decision comes on the heels of a Massachusetts Convention Center Authority report this
week that’s pushing for at least 1,800 more Seaport District hotel rooms to support meetings and conferences at the
BCEC and Boston’s Hynes Convention Center. MCCA executive director David Gibbons said that the strong Boston
market should preclude the need for public subsidies for a new 1,000-room-plus BCEC headquarters hotel.

An MCCA spokesman yesterday clarified that Gibbons’ comments about public subsidies refer to so-called one-way
subsidies where public entities take on the risk but don’t share in the upside as a partner or investor. Previous
MCCA pushes for a headquarters hotel included the need for public subsidies given land, construction and
development costs and the required return on investments for investors.

Hotel industry consultants generally agree that building a 1,000-plus-room hotel near a convention center is not
economically feasible without subsidies, which could include tax-increment financing, occupancy tax rebates,
reduced property taxes and the contribution of land with below-market lease rates.

“Generally speaking, in order to get these large 1,000-plus-room hotels developed, it’s hard to get the private sector
to step up and entirely bear the risk,” LW Hospitality Advisors CEO Daniel Lesser said.

“If cities want a good complement of rooms either for an existing or a proposed convention center, in many cases,
they’re going to have to step up and ... provide some sort of a subsidy,” Lesser said.

Guaranteed hotel room blocks for convention centers typically are premised on concessions, said Mark
VanStekelenburg of CBRE Hotels.

“Convention center hotels typically end up being overbuilt for what a normal investor may build. … Where the
potential disconnect is in terms of getting a project that completely complements the convention center, versus
products that may only at times complement the convention center,” VanStekelenburg said.

“That’s where subsidies can create that type of agreement,” he said. “In general, major convention center hotels
typically have some level of public participation or subsidy.”
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